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     Minutes of West Hagbourne Parish Council Meeting

held at Hagbourne Village Hall on Wednesday 1 May 2024 at 7:30pm.
Present: Cllrs D. Tozer, H. Lewis, J. Freeland, Mr. A. Wise (Clerk), Cllr A.M. Simpson, Margaret Leishman, Ian Leishman, Robin and Kathryn Wilkes, Andy Wimshurst, Rosie Gardiner, Marion Allin, Dave Carter and Amanda Jones.
	
	DT opened the meeting at 19:30 hrs 
	

	24/818 Apologies
	Cllr. B. Manning and Cllr J. Murphy
	

	24/819 Councillor Resignations
	· After 10 years’ service, Cllr Butler decided to stand down as Chair and as a parish councillor. WHPC would like to thank Mike for his years of service and dedication to the village.
· Also, after 10 years of service, Cllr. Lewis decided it was the right down to pass on the baton to someone else in the village. WHPC would like to thank Hugh for his years of service and dedication to the village. The PC looks forward to working with Hugh in the future through his newsletter printing and being one of the dedicated team that services the defib machine in the old phone box.
	

	24/820 Co-opt New Councillors
	· It was proposed by DT, seconded JF, that the following 3 people be co-opted onto the PC until 2027: Robin Wilkes, Margaret Leishman and Andy Wimshurst to bring the PC up to the full quote of five councillors. Completed paperwork received by the clerk. Clerk to scan in and email to democratic services at SODC.
	Clerk

	24/821 Elect New Chair and Vice Chair
	· It was proposed by JF, seconded AW that DT becomes chair for the next 12 months
· It was proposed by DT, seconded JF that ML becomes vice-chair for the next 12 months
	

	24/822 Councillor Roles
	It was noted that the councillors would take “lead roles” on various causes, as follows:

· Flooding/drainage – RW
· Planning - AW
· Community - JF
· Traffic/roads/rights of way - ML and DT
· Budget - DT and Clerk 
	

	24/823 Declarations of personal and prejudicial interest
	· None received.
	

	24/824 Report on OCC and SODC activities
	SODC Report – See appendix 6 for AMS Report. 
OCC Report – None received

	

	24/825 Hear representations from members of the public
	· None
	

	24/826 Approve the minutes of the meeting of 13 March 2024
	It was proposed by DT, seconded JF, that the minutes be signed as a true record.  Carried nem con.
	

	24/827 Consider matters, not take elsewhere, arising from the minutes of the meeting 13 March 2024
	· All action items had been completed
	

	24/828 Receive reports from Parish Councillors and the Clerk
	· Clerk to forward OALC Newsletter to all serving councillors
· Arrange defib training for all interested parties in the village on a suitable date. Training can be arranged through Community Heartbeat Trust.
	Clerk
JF

	24/829 Financial matters


	· Clerk presented the meeting with the annual internal audit paperwork for approval and sign off. It was proposed DT, seconded AW, and carried nem con that the PC’s audit paperwork be signed off by the Chair and Clerk. Clerk to send exemption from an external audit form to auditors.  

· Approval of payments. It was proposed DT, seconded ML, and carried nem con that the following invoices be paid: Parish Clerk’s wages, Expenses, PAYE, Community Heartbeat, OALC Annual Membership and Insurance Policy Renewal. Councillors also instructed Clerk not to renewal membership of Community First Oxfordshire. Clerk to write to CFO to explain that WHPC will not be renewing membership for 2024/25.
· Clerk’s Fixed Expenses. It was proposed DT, seconded ML, and carried nem con, that the clerks fixed expenses be raised from £100 to £200 per annum, to be paid as £100 in January and £100 in July upon receipt of clerk’s invoice.
· Clerk reported the latest financial statement which was very light as it was the first month of the new financial year.

· Clerk to get Andy Wimshurst added to the Barclays Bank Account Mandate so that he can be set up as a second approver of payments on the PC’s online banking account for when chair isn’t available to do it.
	Clerk
Clerk
Clerk

	24/830 Flooding Alleviation Strategy
	· Discussion was opened by DT and then led by RW. RW will draft a Flood Alleviation Strategy document once his consultation period has ended. He will be assisted by Ian Leishman in reviewing all known water courses such as ditches and drains. Once the document has been drafted then key stakeholders such as residents and large landowners with ditches and drains will be consulted. One key  analysis, which RW will again ask the District Council Flood Engineers to provide, is the volume of water now coming into the village from the end closest to Didcot and how this compares to that predicted at the time of the building of the many new houses, when the adequacy of the ditch system was assessed. RW has recently been in touch with MP David Johnston, who is also highlighting the flooding issues that the village faces to the Environment Agency. It was noted that clearance of ditches and drainage ponds is a key and urgent need. DT to raise this with the Lays re. status if pond clearance. RW also highlighted the need for this to be a consolidated approach, for example, several houses faced potential flooding in Manor Close due to ditch banks being breached in neighbours gardens and cascading through. Support may need to be provided to villagers unable to assess or carry out flood preventative measures on their properties. RW / DT to complete the expression of interest form for a Flooding Grant from OCC.
	DT

RW/DT

	24/831 To note decisions made with respect to planning applications dealt with since meeting of 13 March 2024 and consider outstanding applications.
	· Planning applications reviewed - attachment 5

· It was proposed DT, seconded AW, that the PC reply with SUPPORT to Planning Amendment Consultation - P23/S4360/FUL – WHA
· Clerk to respond to Planning Amendment Consultation - P23/S4360/FUL


	Clerk

	24/832 Highways and Transport
	Moor Lane

DT reported that Moor Lane was currently subject to a six month temporary closure to vehicles to give it a chance to recover. OCC Highways will also be undertaking some remedial work. DT/ML will then continue to lobby OCC highways to get Moor Lane status changed to a restricted byway.
Community Speed Watch

Margaret Leishman reported that she has now recruited and trained 11 operatives for the Community Speed Watch Scheme in West Hagbourne. She has put up the required signage in the village and will now arrange to go and collect the equipment so that this important work can get started. Cllr. Leishman to claim mileage for trip to Aylesbury Police Station to collect equipment including speed guns and sign for it.

94 Bus Service – No update
Village Footpaths

Amanda Jones emailed the clerk before the meeting with the following:

I am a resident in West Hagbourne. I moved here 3 years ago into 1 of the 5 new built homes on Main Street. My concern is with the speeding of cars outside our homes, particular on our end of the road. Drivers here accelerate at excessive speeds once they leave the Horse & Harrow point on Main Street. I walk this route 2-3 times a day with or without my dog. I was really pleased that the 20mph signs were installed but unfortunately no drivers are taking notice of them and they continue to pass us pedestrians using unnecessary and excessive speeds over and above 40mph. In the rush hour times the speed can be in excess of 50 mph.  I fear a fatal accident could happen especially with us new residents because the speeding has not changed.
We do not have a footpath and myself and often walk along the road from our properties, myself and neighbours at Morland House have been told that the field opposite is not for pedestrians, however if we were to use it in an attempt to stay safe from the speeding traffic it is uneven and has lots of smashed glass and rubble so is not suitable or safe. My neighbours teenage son has to walk to the bus stop for Abingdon school which is situated at the Nursery building along Main Street.
On a few occasions while walking I have almost been involved in a collision because traffic speeds toward me and two cars come to an emergency halt when they realise the road is too narrow to pass me when a car is coming in the opposite direction.
 There is also a regular motorcyclist who drives by me using excessive speed, I once signalled to slow them down and at that point they started to rev the bike acceleration in a threatening manor to force the bike towards myself and my dog as if they were going to force the motorcycle to knock us down in the road. I would really welcome your help to push for something to be done to make the frequent drivers here acknowledge the speed limit and signs.
Chair answered this question in the meeting by explaining that the PC has no powers to retrospectively insist that the developer installs a footpath in front of the 5 new houses in that part of Main Street. However, he will talk to the landowner opposite to see if a compromise can be reached with providing safe access on that side of the road until walkers get to the established footpath. 

Amanda acknowledged the wok with regards to Speeding being undertaken by Cllr. Leishman and her team of volunteers and ha snow become one of the 11 volunteers.

Cllr Leishman to ask highways to change the current 30 mph road signs to 20 mph to reflect the new 20mph zones in the village.
	ML

DT

ML



	24/833 Risk assessment
	DT signed off appropriate parts on the current Risk Assessment Checklist - attachment 5
	

	24/834 Chairman’s Report for Newsletter
	·     Chair will send a report to Editor Sue Totterdell before the end of the month in time for the next edition of the Village Newsletter. 

·     Chair requested that all councillors’ and clerk send him a headshot photo before the APM 
	DT

ALL

	24/835 Respond to Communications as the Chairman may direct
	Clerk read out the following email from Louise Beamont who was unbale to attend the PC Meeting in person: Please could you ask the PC if they would be willing to arrange and fund the destruction and removal of hemlock in West Hagbourne? In the last couple of years there has been an increased growth of Hemlock, particularly in Moor Lane and Foxglove Lane.  As this weed is highly toxic to both humans and most animals, I understand removal of it requires special treatment and disposal. Foxglove Lane is used by parents accompanying their children to and from school in East Hagbourne, and both lanes are used by families for cycling, walking, dog walking and horse riders (although Moor Lane is currently closed to cyclists, riders and vehicles) I hope this is something the PC will consider favourably before the Hemlock starts to seed, as it will only take one child to pick some thinking it’s just a plant, for a serious incident to occur. Clerk to respond saying that one of the councillors has noticed that spraying has been occurring in the areas highlighted.
	Clerk

	24/836 Attend to any other business at the Chairman’s discretion 
	· 2024 Litter picking activity has not been arranged yet so JF will speak to Val Brownsword who had previously arranged this activity in previous years. Clerk explained JF needs to contact SODC to ask for litter picking pack once they have agreed on a date. Councillors thought better to do it in the Autumn to have a big tidy up before Winter rains as part of winter preparations.

· Emergency Plan: DT & Clerk to produce a draft for consideration by the councillors at the next meeting.
	JF

DT/Clerk

	24/837 Date of next meeting
	· APM Wednesday 8 May 2024

· Wednesday 3 July 2024
	

	24/838 Meeting Closed
	· DT declared the meeting closed at 21:35 hrs.
	


Signed:





Date:
Attachments:

1. Agenda

2. Financial Statements

3. Expenditure against Budget 2022-2023
4.. Planning Applications
5. Risk Assessment
6. SODC Report
	Title
	District Councillors’ Report

	Councillors
	Cllr Anne-Marie Simpson & Cllr Ben Manning

	Parish
	West Hagbourne Parish Council

	Date 
	1 May 2024


Booking link for planning surgeries for town and parish councils
Corporate Plan Performance Report – Third Quarter

Climate Action Plan Performance Report – Third Quarter
Get ready to vote in the Police and Crime Commissioner Election
The Police and Crime Commissioner is responsible for making sure Thames Valley Police is an efficient and effective force. They control the force’s overall budget and hold the chief constable to account. 

To have your say on the person who will take on this role for the next four years, you need to vote this Thursday 2 May.

For a list of the candidates standing in this election and their statements, visit the Choose My PCC website.
Voting at a polling station
Voting takes place on Thursday 2 May – polling stations will be open from 7am to 10pm. 

You can find out where you need to go to cast your ballot on your poll card or by entering your postcode on the Where do I vote website.

To vote at a polling station you must bring your photo ID or a Voter Authority Certificate

A wide range of photo ID will be accepted, including passports, driving licences and cards with a PASS Mark.  You can check the accepted ID at electoralcommission.org.uk/voterID
If voters lose their ID, or their Voter Authority Certificate does not arrive in time for election day, they can apply for a Temporary Voter ID Certificate or appoint an emergency proxy to vote on their behalf up until 5pm on election day. The person appointed as proxy, voting on someone else’s behalf, must have their own acceptable photo ID.

Postal Votes
Those who applied for a postal vote should receive their postal ballot pack by 26 April.  Anyone expecting a postal ballot who doesn’t receive it by this date should call 01235 422528 to request a replacement.  We are not able to issue replacements before 26 April.

Postal voters should return their completed postal pack using a Royal Mail post box as soon as possible. If someone misses the post, they can hand it in at the council office in Abingdon or at a polling station on election day. However, the person handing it in will be required to complete further documentation.  

Postal votes will be rejected if they’re not received correctly – people MUST NOT leave it in any council office postbox or unattended reception point.

Further information
You can find more information about the PCC election by visiting southoxon.gov.uk/PCCElection2024 / whitehorsedc.gov.uk/PCCElection2024 or contact the South and Vale Elections team via elections@southandvale.gov.uk or 01235 422528.
Help set ‘The Way Ahead’ for South Oxfordshire

We are encouraging everyone within the district to join in the conversation ‘The Way Ahead’. 

We have opened a discussion around how we can best create a fairer, more inclusive South Oxfordshire where all residents can thrive both now and in the future. The feedback we receive will contribute to the development of a new draft council plan for 2024-2028.

To find out more and take part or share, visit: www.southoxon.gov.uk/TheWayAhead  

The conversation runs until Tuesday 14 May. 

Information is also available at a number of other locations, including at local libraries across the district, at Cornerstone Arts Centre in Didcot and at the council offices in Abbey House, Abingdon. There is also a virtual exhibition available here.
Cash boost for improvements across Didcot Garden Town 
More than half a million pounds is being invested into Didcot to help deliver important community improvements as part of the ongoing delivery of plans for Didcot Garden Town. 

The funding, approved by South Oxfordshire and Vale of White Horse District Councils, will be used to improve green spaces, encourage greater biodiversity and improve wayfinding signage across the town. 

Improved wayfinding will allow people to easily find where they want to go, highlight local spaces and encourage people to walk or cycle. It will help promote notable destinations and connectivity within the expanding communities of Didcot, looking at how we can improve the experience of residents and visitors. 

The proposals, set out in the Wayfinding Strategy, are designed to resonate with the town’s history, natural setting, and relationship with the area recognised nationally as Science Vale. 

A number of projects proposed in the Green Infrastructure Strategy, have been approved to improve access to green spaces across different areas of the town too. 

In the northeast, money will be spent on improving green spaces through food growing and public art as well as increasing biodiversity. 

Working with landowners, we will look to make improvements to the National Cycle Route 544 in the southeast of the town, which will result in clearer sight lines, better lighting and better access, making it safer to use. 

In the southwest, work will be carried out to enhance and develop the southern perimeter route between Mowbray Nature Reserve and the proposed Alma Park/Neighbourhood Park/ Boundary Park/Robin Way Park. This work will include play and exercise features. 

The funding and proposed strategies were approved at the most recent South Oxfordshire District Council cabinet meeting and Vale of White Horse District Council cabinet meeting. 

New ‘Let us Bee’ areas

Following on from the success of our Let It Bee trial last year our parks team is continuing with our land management where we allow the grass grow on sections of land we own or manage.  This year we have added new sites to our meadow areas following recommendations from residents, council members and town and parish councils. For more information please see our grass cutting pages our websites (South/Vale).

Update on Local Nature Recovery Strategy

Oxfordshire County Council has organised a free webinar on 8 May to present a summary of responses from local people on the Local Nature Recovery Strategy. This follows workshops and a survey in February and March. At the webinar you will hear the plans to create biodiversity priorities and to then map the areas for action across the county. Anyone can join so please spread the word.

Sign up here: Oxfordshire’s Local Nature Recovery Strategy - Progress Summary Tickets, Wed 8 May 2024 at 18:00 |Eventbrite To find out more about the local nature recovery strategy, visit the county council’s website.

Cornerstone Arts Centre

Summer classes kick off at Cornerstone Arts Centre in late April, offering a plethora of activities tailored for adults, children, teens, and even toddlers.

Splat! Art Play for Tots and Story Time with Laura are great classes for parents of toddlers aged 2 to 4.These sessions foster social skills and introduce new forms of play.

Drawing with Pencil for Beginners is one of the exciting new classes awaiting adults. A laid-back Art Club For Teens provides a space for teenagers to unwind and explore creativity under expert guidance.

